
The National Sea Grant College Program began in the 

late 1960’s as an education and outreach component 

for National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration 

(NOAA).  At first all research and education programs 

focused on fishery issues and Sea Grant fell under the 

National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS).  Today Sea 

Grant is not only involved in fisheries but other 

issues—water quality, boating and waterways, climate 

change, coastal resiliency, aquaculture and many 

more.  The Sea Grant program conducts research, 

provides dollars for other worthwhile research 

projects outside of Sea Grant, and provides education 

on their research via the state Extension Programs.  

Sea Grant can be found in all coastal states, including 

the Great Lakes, and is typically affiliated with the 

state Land Grant University.   
 

     In Florida, Sea Grant is affiliated with the 

University of Florida.  All faculty and staff are 

employees of the University.  Our head office is on 

campus in Gainesville and we have several research 

facilities around the state.  There are 11 research 

specialists working on topics such as aquaculture, 

boating and waterways, seafood safety, coastal 

resiliency, economics, and fisheries.  There are 18 

extension agents serving 16 counties.  Some agents are 

responsible for regions and others for the entire state.  

Each agent focuses on a specific area of 

expertise. The extension offices also serve 

as a resource providing information on 

issues that are of concern to their 

communities.  
 

     You can learn more about Florida Sea 

Grant by visiting www.flseagrant.org. 

   As the Extension Agent for Escambia County, the 

work I am doing locally focuses on healthy estuaries. 

Under this Sea Grant initiative there are three 

program areas; coastal and marine wildlife protection, 

water quality improvement, and provision of  marine 

ecosystem literacy within the community.   

     The wildlife program is my largest. Projects 

under this program focus on protective measures for 

listed species including sea turtle lighting and goliath 

grouper surveys. Programs aimed at controlling 

invasive species such as lionfish, beach vitex, and tiger 

shrimp are equally important.  Indicator species, 

which are the ‘canaries’ of our aquatic eco-systems, 

are also monitored. These include diamondback 

terrapins, bay scallops, and horseshoe crabs. Lastly, 

there are the nuisance species including coyotes and 

some snakes. 

     The water quality program includes projects 

such as management practices for home owners to 

reduce run-off, monitoring water quality for nutrient 

loads, and removing plastics from the aquatic 

environment.   

     To help improve marine ecosystem literacy, I 

teach environmental courses and field classes such as 

Florida Master Naturalist and Panhandle Outdoors 

LIVE.  I also provide educational programs about local 

seafood and promote local ecotourism opportunities 

for residents to learn more about our 

coastal environment. I am involved with 

the youth of the community through 

school field trips and the UF/IFAS 4-H 

program. If interested in any of these 

programs,  contact me at (850) 475-5230 

or roc1@ufl.edu.  

The Francis M. Weston Audubon Society                                                                        
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Field Trips 
 

Field trips are open to the public and free of charge,  

but contributions are appreciatedΦ  
 

Participants need to prepare for all field trips with 
comfortable walking shoes, water, snacks or lunch, 
sunhat, sunscreen, binoculars for birding trips, field 
guides (optional) and insect repellant. Members and 
visitors are welcome at any experience level, so don’t be 
shy! Field trips are a great way for beginners to learn 
and share time with others who enjoy birds and nature. 
All field trips meet at 7:30 a.m. unless otherwise noted. 
Some sites such as State Parks and the National Seashore 
require entry fees. Remember to bring your pass to 
these sites if you have one. Ft. Pickens has raised the 
entrance fees this summer ($15 per car which is good 
for 7 days; $30 annual pass). 
 

     We have adopted the American Birding Association's 
Principles of Birding Ethics. We encourage everyone to 
follow these guidelines on our field trips and elsewhere. 
Please familiarize yourself with the code on the ABA's 
Code of Ethics page at http://www.aba.org/about/
ethics.html. 
 

 Ǐ Saturday, September 12. Ft. Pickens - Birding. 
Meet at 7:30 a.m. in the Office Depot parking lot across 
the highway from Gulf Breeze Hospital in Gulf Breeze. 
Bring water, picnic lunch or snacks (optional), and 
insect repellant. Lucy & Bob Duncan (932-4792) will 
lead this trip looking for early fall migrants and resident 
birds. Bring your National Parks Pass if you have one. 
Otherwise, there is an entrance fee. 
 

 Ǐ Thursday, September 24. Ft. Pickens – 
Birding. Meet at 7:30 a.m. in the Office Depot parking 
lot across the highway from Gulf Breeze Hospital in Gulf 
Breeze. The Duncans will lead this trip. Bring water, 
insect repellant, picnic lunch or snacks (optional). We 
will finish by noon. Bring your National Parks Pass if 
you have one. Otherwise, there is an entrance fee. 
  

Ǐ Thursday, October 8. Ft. Morgan – Birding. 
The group will visit another of the prime migrant traps 
along the northern Gulf Coast. This is the height of fall 
migration and we anticipate great birds. There is a small 
entrance fee to Ft. Morgan. Expect easy walking. Bring 
insect repellant, sunscreen, drinks and a picnic lunch. 

Lucy and Bob Duncan (932-4792) will lead the trip.  

Ǐ Saturday, October 10. Ft. Pickens – Birding. 
Heading back to the best local spot for migrants, this trip 
will be led by Jerry and Brenda Callaway (968-4516). 
Meet at 7:30 a.m. in the Office Depot parking lot across 
the highway from Gulf Breeze Hospital in Gulf Breeze. 
Bring water, picnic lunch or snacks (optional), and insect 
repellant. We will finish by noon. Bring your National 
Parks Pass if you have one. Otherwise, there is an 
entrance fee. 

Birdwalks 
 

These short birdwalks are designed to introduce “future 
birders” into the world of “Bird Watching.”  If you have 
ever been curious about this activity or just enjoy the 
birds in your backyard, come join us to learn about our 
area birds.  Families with children are welcome. 
Remember to bring your binoculars and bottled 
water.  Call 850-983-1482 for details. 
 

Ǐ Saturday, September 19, 8:00 until 10:00 a.m. 
Blackwater Heritage Trail. From Milton go north on 
Hwy 87 to Hwy 191- turn right on Munson Highway- To 
the Equestrian Trailhead Parking area—where trail 
crosses Hwy 191. 
 

Ǐ Saturday, October 17, 9:00  to 11:00 a.m. 
Greenshores Project on Hwy 98, Pensacola 
Meet at 9:00 a.m. at the north end of the 3-Mile Bridge 
on Hwy 98 in Pensacola. Park along the dirt road 
overlooking the Greenshores Project on the west side of 
the bridge.  We will share our birding scopes to 
introduce you to the birds that roost on the rocks of 
Greenshores. 
 

Ǐ Saturday, November 7, 9:00 to 11:00 a.m. 
Wildlife Sanctuary of Northwest Florida,  
105 N. S Street, Pensacola. Meet in front of Wildlife 
Sanctuary.  We will walk through the Sanctuary to get a 
close-up look at the birds in recovery there. It will give 
us an opportunity to study the physical adaptations of 
each species. 

         Sea Turtle Baby Shower 
  {ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅΣ !ǳƎǳǎǘ мрΣ нΥол-сΥол ǇΦƳΦ 

                   tŜƴǎŀŎƻƭŀ .ŜŀŎƘΣ tŀǊƪ ²Ŝǎǘ 

9ƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǎǳƳƳŜǊ ōȅ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǝƴƎ ƭƛŦŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ōŜŀŎƘτōǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ 
ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ŀƴŘ ƎǊŀƴŘŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ǘƻ ƭŜŀǊƴ ŀōƻǳǘ ǎŜŀ ǘǳǊǘƭŜǎΣ ōŜŀŎƘ-
ƴŜǎǝƴƎ ōƛǊŘǎ ŀƴŘ ƳƻǊŜΗ {ŜŜ ǇŀƎŜ сΦ 

  Information about activities with the Longleaf 
  Chapter, Native Plant Society may be found at  

  http://longleafpine.fnpschapters.org/ 

http://www.aba.org/about/ethics.html
http://www.aba.org/about/ethics.html
tel:850-983-1482
http://longleafpine.fnpschapters.org/
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Chapter Meetings 
 

 

Pensacola State College, 
7:00 pm, Main Campus, 
Baroco Science Center, 

Room 2142,  
unless otherwise noted. 

 
 Refreshments are provided and  

guests are welcome! 
 

Ǐ Aug. 27, 2015. Forester and author Mark 

Hainds will give a presentation on "Flora of our 

Native Longleaf Ecosystems" with an emphasis 

on edible plants. Mark worked for two decades at 

the Solon Dixon Forestry Center in Andalusia, AL as 

a Research Associate with Auburn University and as 

Research Coordinator for The Longleaf Alliance. 

Mark is a farmer/forager and a six-year veteran 

vendor at the Palafox Market in Pensacola, Florida. 

  

Ǐ Sept. 24, 2015. Dr. Philip Darby and graduate 

student Phil Coppola of the University of West 

Florida will give a talk on their collaboration with 

the USFWS to perform a regional winter 

waterfowl survey. They will describe their new 

training program to get students involved in the 

survey, present some of their preliminary findings, 

and describe their protocols, usage of eBird, etc. 

 

Ǐ Oct. 22, 2015—Save the date, the program will 
be announced on the website and facebook.  

 

www.FMWAudubon.org     

 

www.facebook.com/FMWAudubonPensacola    

In the previous issue of the Skimmer (Apr-Jun, 2015), 

I announced a regional Audubon Academy planned for 

mid-May. The Academy has been rescheduled 

for Saturday, Sept 12, 2015, in Panama City.  
 

     We encourage all of our chapter members 

to participate in this one-day event focusing on Chapter 

Growth. If you have ever wondered what your board 

and officers do, this would be a perfect opportunity to 

learn about the role of chapters in state and 

national programs as well as gaining insights into 

chapter leadership.   
 

     Look for details at fmwaudubon.org or call me 

at 850-456-5083. 

                                                  James A. Brady 

 Presidentôs Message 

Skimmer publication datesð 
This summer-fall issue covers July-October, 2015. The 

winter issue will cover November -January, the spring 

issue February-April and the summer issue May-July. 

Beginning Birderõs Classes to 

be offered 
This fall, Francis M. Weston Audubon Society will 

offer a series of classes and field trips for beginning 

birders. Each class will consist of  a classroom session 

and a field trip.  We will study only one group of 

birds during each class and on the following field trip 

we will identify the birds we covered in the 

preceding class.  We expect the groups of birds to 

include shorebirds, migrants, backyard birds, ducks, 

and birds of the forest.  We have asked experienced 

birders from our chapter to lead the classes and field 

trips. 

     The classes will start in early October. The class 

room sessions will be held on Thursday nights and 

will be approximately one and one-half  hours long, 

with the follow-up field trip scheduled for the 

following Saturday for about four hours. Classes will 

be limited in size, and there will be a fee payable to 

FMWAS.  

     Call or email now to receive details as we work 

them out—Becky Grass at 850-293-1750,  

RLG2X@aol.com, or Annelise Reunert at 850-313-

1671. We will also post the information:  

www.FMWAudubon.org and www.facebook.com/
FMWAudubonPensacola 

Board of Directors Meetings 
 

Aug 6, Sep 3, Oct 1—The Board meets at 7:00 p.m. 
at the First Presbyterian Church, 33 East Gregory St. 
Meetings are open to the public. Date and location may 
change. Please contact a Board member to confirm date, 
time and location if you wish to attend. Check with any 
board member for details. 

http://www.fmwaudubon.org/
http://www.facebook.com/FMWAudubonPensacola
http://fmwaudubon.org/
tel:850-456-5083
http://www.FMWAudubon.org
http://www.facebook.com/FMWAudubonPensacola
http://www.facebook.com/FMWAudubonPensacola


   After several years of mediocre 
to very dull spring migrations along 
our end of the Gulf Coast, we 
finally got a break with a “dream” 
April. What made it different? 
Three classic fallouts, the kind of 

April only lots of precipitation can bring. Gulf Breeze had 
over 10 inches of rain and that rain brought birds down big 
time, with 3 fallouts which can only be described as 
“classic.” That is, birds in very large numbers at our traps. 
In between fallouts there were lots of “leftovers” to 
entertain us. 
     April began slowly, but on the 10th the first rain 
occurred brought on by moisture pouring in from the 
Pacific reinforced by warm, moist Gulf air and a series of 
upper level lows moving across the northern Gulf or 
lower South. Now one might say the month was good for 
birders but not for birds. Not so. Unlike most fallouts, 
winds remained S or SE most of the time, allowing birds 
that put down to continue their migration after briefly 
refueling. So the season was good for birds and birders. In 
a nutshell, 31 species of warblers were reported in the 
western-most counties during spring 2015. That says it 
all. 
     March had a few surprises. Vickie Parker’s 
Mississippi Kite 10 Mar over E. Pensacola was early and 
the Duncans’ Vermilion Flycatcher* at Ft. Pickens 16 
Mar was a treat. Three Lesser Black-backed Gulls at 
Ft. Pickens 12 Mar were rare finds (Bob & Lucy Duncan). 
The Callaway’s 240 Pine Siskins at their home in 
Cantonment 15 Mar was an all-time high while their 
Glaucous Gull* at Ft. Pickens 28 Mar also seen by 
Peggy Baker and Pam Beasley was a great find. 
Their Tennessee Warbler* there was very early. 
     April rarities began with the Duncans and visiting 
birder Henrik Mouritsen spotting 20 Surf and 12 Black 
Scoters at Ft. Pickens 7 April. A Western 
Kingbird* at Ft. Pickens (Larry Tilley, Bernice Gilley) 
was a good find. A Cave Swallow* was in 
Gulf Breeze 13 April (Bob & Lucy Duncan, 
Cindy & Steve Coster). Four Glossy Ibis* 
at the flooded former sewerage plant 
downtown 18 April (Bob & Lucy Duncan, 
Cecil Brown) were at an unlikely location. 
An elusive Mourning Warbler* was in 
the Duncan yard in Gulf Breeze 19 April 

(Lucy Duncan). Eight pelagic Great Shearwaters off 
Pensacola Beach 19 April (Daniel Stangeland) were a rare 
find from shore. A Dark-eyed Junco in the Duncan 
yard 24 April was very late as was a Northern 
Waterthrush* there 25 May. The Birdathon field trip to 
Ft. Pickens 29 April yielded the Duncans and participants 
a rare Warbling Vireo.* Peggy Baker and Carol 
Tebay’s Yellow-headed Blackbird* in N. Okaloosa 
County was a great find. 
     Black-bellied Whistling-Ducks* were first 
reported in the area in 2003. They have converged in the 
area from expansions out of Louisiana and south Florida 
and are now being reported regularly in wetland areas 
from Ft. Walton Beach to Perdido Key. Reports this 
season came from Eastman/Taminco Sanctuary where 
they were first reported breeding in 2014 (Les Kelly, 
Bruce Furlow, Larry Goodman, Peggy Baker), Bayou 
Texar (James Pfeiffer), International Paper (IP) Wetlands 
(Jerry & Brenda Callaway), Perdido Key (Chris Davis), 
and the ECUA holding pond where 21 were seen 15 May 
(Ned McMath, Don Palmer). 
     A lifer for Bob Duncan was a brown morph Red-
footed Booby* spotted at Ft. Pickens 11 May, only the 
second area record. Jere French’s Hairy Woodpecker* 
seen in his yard in Gulf Breeze 12 May was a rare find. 
Only the second area record, an Inca Dove* was 
photographed by Joe Tomasson at Big Lagoon State Park 
on 1 May (FOSRC 15-1079). This is another species 
expanding eastward from Louisiana. A Yellow 
Warbler and a Peregrine Falcon at  Ft. Pickens 19 
May were late departing (Jerry & Brenda Callaway) as was 
an American Goldfinch at Pace 23 May (Daniel 
Stangeland, Bridget DeArman). 
     Rare visitor from the tropics and only the 15th state 
record, a Yellow-green Vireo* frequented the Duncan 
yard in Gulf Breeze on 26 & 27 May. An American 
Robin in Gulf Breeze 31 May was a rare find for that 
location (Dana Timmons). Seven Tree Swallows at IP 

Wetlands 31 May were late departing the 
area (Jerry & Brenda Callaway). 
      The Skimmer welcomes reports of 
noteworthy birds. If you have something to 
report, please call Bob or Lucy Duncan at 
932-4792. Species with asterisks require 
documentation so that they can become part 
of the ornithological record. 

                       Bob Duncan 
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There are more than 3,000 reasons for birders to visit 

South America. It has been called “the bird continent” 

for that many reasons and more. Our first visit was to 

Peru in 1982. The accommodations were sketchy. The 

field guide situation was sketchier. The Birds of Venezuela 

had been published in 1978 but was written by a 

laboratory ornithologist so the text addressed those 

features that were only visible in a drawer of 

specimens. The plates were useful in the 

Amazonian area but useless on the Machu Picchu 

extension. We drew pictures of the birds we saw 

and wrote down as many details as possible. 

When we got home, we read The Birds of South 

America and got most of them identified. To be 

honest, that is the way we should always study birds 

because I can still see those birds in my mind’s eye. 

     In 1986, Steve Hilty’s Birds of Colombia was published.  

It followed the formula found in Ridgely’s Birds of 

Panama (1976).  At last, field guides written by field 

ornithologists! They described seeable field marks, 

discussed habitat, feeding habits, migratory movements 

… in a word, all those features you need to know and 

use in the field. Now we are in the golden age of field 

guides, optical and sound equipment, and access.  

     Even better news is that many South American 

countries have embraced ecotourism in a major way. 

It is in the top five revenue sources for several of our 

favorite destinations. For a long time, the only way to 

visit these birding paradises was through an American 

tour company. A local company arranged the 

transportation and accommodations but the leaders 

were usually Americans. At some point, it 

occurred to the local companies and to the 

government tourism offices that they could do 

the whole tour. Many of the countries (Ecuador, 

Peru, Argentina, Brazil and maybe others) have 

established Tourism Colleges where young 

people study history, biology, languages and earn 

a degree and now lead these trips. We have had 

the privilege of being on trips with several of 

these graduates.  

     Another benefit of the emphasis on ecotourism is 

that excellent lodges have been built in or near the 

birding hot spots. Not only do they have feeders and 

trails themselves, but they “get it” about birders. You 

want breakfast at 4:30 am? No problema. We have 

been to South America 46 times and can’t wait to go 

again.  

TRIPPING to South America                                       Ann  Forster 
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Birdathon 2015 Results 
This year 11 teams with a total of 42 people participated in the Birdathon. The largest team, led by 
Peggy Baker, birded Ft. Pickens. They became known as the “Locked Out Team.”  Talk to Peggy to 
find out how they got their name. The total amount of funds raised this year was $4,197.75. This is 
an increase from last year’s total by $815.25. The team raising the most money, at $1,800, was the 

Brady's Birders (Jim Brady and Hal Hinman). The team in second place was the Duncan Birding Machine, (Bob & 
Lucy Duncan and Steve & Cindy Coster) at $882.50. The Team with the most species was the Duncan Birding 
Machine with 130 species. The second place team was the Brown Creepers (Jan Lloyd, Cheryl Greene, Ann 
Forester, Janice Neitzel, and Dorothy Kaufmann) with 92 species. 
     There was a bit of a race going with three teams submitting a candidate for the unusual or rare bird category. The 
three teams were The Bird Chasers, Lucy's Bird Walk team and the Duncan Birding Machine (DBM).  When the 
Records Committee on Spurious Birds would not accept the rare Wooden Heron photographed by Larry Goodman 
of the Bird Chasers, the team fell out of the race. Lucy’s Bird Walk team had two unusual species while the DBM had 
three. With the three unusual species, the DBM team won the award for the unusual/rare bird category. Awards 
were presented to the teams at our annual dinner meeting in May. 
     I hope those who participated had a great time and I know that three individuals saw life birds on their adventure 
with the Birdwalks at Ft. Pickens. I am looking forward to next year’s event.  Thanks to all for your support in this 
fundraiser. 
                                                                                                                                      Les Kelly 
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Gifts of Hurricane Ivan 

We can complain about the damage 

Ivan did to our neighborhood but 

have to admit that some of the 

changes in bird life have been 

interesting. We have had an Osprey 

pair nesting every year in an Ivan 

killed pine and this year a Great 

Blue Heron nest. Our neighbor has 

a perfect view from his second floor 

deck and has sent great pictures from two freshly 

hatched nestlings to nearly ready to fledge teenagers. 

While baby herons are not pretty, they are fun to 

watch. The nest is a pathetic jumble of twigs and we 

have all despaired every time bad weather happens. 

Two weeks ago we had winds from the south so strong 

that things were blowing around our yards. We looked 

over and one of the babies decided to stretch his wings 

and when he did the wind caught his right wing and he 

fell over backward almost toppling out of the nest. I 

won't have to have a stress test anytime soon. He 

clambered back in accompanied by sighs of relief from 

his human neighbors.   

                                                      Ann Forster 

Steven DôAmato  

Sea Turtle Baby Shower 
When --  08/15/2015, 2:30 p.m. to 6:30 p.m. 

Location -- Pensacola Beach’s Park West 
 

It’s a celebration of our sea turtles. 

Learn about the mama turtle who 

returns to her birth place, Pensacola 

Beach, to lay her nest and the tiny 

hatchlings who emerge and head for the Gulf of Mexico. 

Bring children and grandchildren to make their own sea 

turtle ornament and touch a real turtle shell.  
 

   There will be contests, games, performances, 

educational kiosks, giveaways, art vendors and a prize 

basket drawing. If all the fun makes you thirsty, stop  

by the water booth to purchase a Turtles Dig the Dark 

souvenir, reusable cup filled with ice cold water. 

Proceeds benefit the Navarre Beach Sea Turtle Marine 

Conservation Center.  
 

Audubon Florida will be there with information and  

activities related to our beach-nesting birds—Least 

Terns, Black Skimmers, Snowy Plovers and others. 
 

The event is sponsored by the Pensacola Beach Advocates, 
Holiday Inn Express, Margaritaville Beach Hotel and 
Emerald Coast Utilities Authority. For more details, go 
to www.pbadvocates.org or call 850-916-6971. 

Whazzat?     
WATCH OUT!! BIRDS WILL ATTACK YOU 
This message was on a light post on a Georgetown, 
Washington, DC sidewalk. 
 

My first thought was Least 
Terns—living on the beach we 
are used to seeing Least Terns 
attacking to protect their chicks. 
But not in DC. Getting closer, 
we were able to read the rest of 
the story: 

               ATTENTION: 
                 There is a 
     Mockingbird nest nearby. 
         They are defensive 
             and territorial. 
        But smaller than you! 
             Please be kind! 
 
 

We smiled and moved quietly away.  
                                                            Carol Ascherfeld 

Sea Turtle Nests 
It is turning out to be one of our best sea turtle seasons 

on record, trailing slightly behind 2011.  Our busiest 

months for discovering nests are usually June and July, 

but this year several nesting females arrived in May.  By 

the end of June we already had 43 sea turtle nests (thanks 

in large part to Santa Rosa Gulf Islands National Seashore 

(GINS) and Patrollers were fluctuating between joy and 

their concern about how we would monitor all the nests 

at hatch time. 

    Other good news is that we are seeing less predation 

so far this year, not only in our sea turtle nests but in the 

bird colonies as well.  Let's hope that trend continues!   
 

Sea Turtle Nests update as of July 6, 2015:  

  Santa Rosa GINS - 26  Pensacola Beach - 10 
  Ft. Pickens GINS - 6  Perdido Key GINS  - 6 
 

                                                             DJ Zemenick  

http://www.pbadvocates.org/
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 SkimmingðHappiness is a Wren                                                        Jere French 

 

 L ƴŜǾŜǊ ŦƻǊ ŀ Řŀȅ ƎŀǾŜ ǳǇ ƭƛǎǘŜƴƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǎƻƴƎǎ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ōƛǊŘǎΣ ƻǊ  

ǿŀǘŎƘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǇŜŎǳƭƛŀǊ ƘŀōƛǘǎΣ ƻǊ ŘŜƭƛƴŜŀǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜƳ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ōŜǎǘ ǿŀȅ L ŎƻǳƭŘΦ  
 
 

                                                                                                                                    WƻƘƴ WŀƳŜǎ !ǳŘǳōƻƴ  

While busy with garden chores one May morning, I 

had the company of a Carolina Wren singing at me or 

perhaps scolding me, one can’t be sure.  I had only 

recently swept out the remains of an old nest behind 

some paint cans and cleaning supplies on a garage 

shelf, and I wondered what this fellow wanted from 

me.  Was he just being curious?  Was he singing 

because it was a beautiful spring morning and he was 

beginning his own spring cleaning—and preparations 

for nesting anew? He seemed happy enough, all that 

cheerful chirping, but can wrens, or any wildlife for 

that matter, possess such human traits?  Anger, fear, I 

suppose, but happiness?   

     Pulling into a motel in Cancun many years ago 

Joan and I were greeted at the entrance 

by a wren, and I immediately grabbed for 

my Mexican field guide to identify it.  

Yes, there it was, the Happy Wren 

(Thryothorus felix).  Except for the cheek 

striping it seemed little different than my 

friendly Gulf Breeze pal.  Well, there was 

the “whee whee whee chouó as well, I 

suppose.  At any rate it was a greeting to cherish, as 

we had limped into Cancun (The Bandit Capital of 

Mexico) on fumes, there being in those days few 

stations in Mexico carrying lead-free gasoline.  We 

were relieved, thankful to be off of that lonely 

highway—and yes, happy to be greeted by a Happy 

Wren.   

     I puzzle over the naming of birds.  Sure, some are 

obvious but when ornithologists stray from the 

definitive —color, size, habit—and venture into the 

vagaries of sentiment, mood, self-awareness, well  

then I have to wonder a bit.  Can we describe a 

behavioral characteristic that identifies a bird, as a 

trait distinguished from other similar species, and if 

so, can we assume it to be a common determinant of 

that species?  Or is it often enough just scientific 

whimsy?  Years ago I was birding a wooded trail in 

Hawaii when I came across a forest ranger.  I had my 

local bird guide in hand and asked him about my 

chances of seeing a recently discovered new species, 

the Po’o Uli.   

     He laughed.  “Oh no, not here.  Very rare, only 

Haleakala.”   

     I asked how to pronounce the name, and what it 

meant in English.   

     He gave me a sly smile and shook his 

head.  “Ah, can’t do.  University students 

found it you see, in Hana Rain Forest.  

Name is sort of . . .”   

     He paused.  I was curious.  “What?  

Suggestive?”  He nodded, smiling.  “Yes, 

you know, maybe fun with names.”   

     Well, sure, even scientists are human.  

In my birding travels I’ve come across any number of 

whimsical bird names, and I could picture a beer 

guzzling gaggle of graduate students selecting a name, 

in Hawaiian, that reflects some apparently bizarre 

mating ritual. Even scientists can’t resist 

anthropomorphism.  

     And in remembering that Happy Wren of long ago 

I should note a recent happy event on my garage shelf 

this spring, all newly arrived nestlings at home among 

the laundry detergents and paint cans, and seemingly 

as cheerful as any wrens could be. 

Steven DôAmato  

http://www.brainyquote.com/quotes/quotes/j/johnjamesa214957.html
http://www.brainyquote.com/quotes/quotes/j/johnjamesa214957.html


Chapter Program Meetings— 
           Aug, 27, Sep 24, Oct 22   (see page 3) 
     

Field Trips—Sep 12 & 24, Oct 8 & 10 (see page 2) 
           
Birdwalks—Sep 19, Oct 17, Nov 7   (see page 2) 
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Introductory Membership  
National Audubon Society  

(includes Audubon Florida and our local chapter)  
  

Individual/Family: One-year ð$20  
(Make checks payable to the National Audubon Society.) 

 

 Student Membership ðlocal chapter only  
One year ð$7.00  

(Include a copy of your student ID with a check  
payable to FMW Audubon Society.) 

 
 

Mail to the Francis M. Weston Audubon Society,  
PO Box 17484, Pensacola, FL 32522. 

 
 Name  ___________________________________ 

Address  _________________________________ 

City ____________________State ___ Zip ______ 

Phone ________________                                                                                       

E-Mail Address __________________________   

  

   The National Audubon Society occasionally makes its membership list available 
to carefully selected organizations whose mailings you might find of interest.  To 

have your name omitted from this list, please check here.  ___ 
 

AUDUBON magazine is published 6 times per year. Your gift to Audubon is tax-
deductible except for the amount allocated to AUDUBON magazine ($7.50) for a 

one year membership. Please allow 6 - 8 weeks to receive your first issue. 
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Corporate Supporters ðArmstrong World Industries,  
Ascend Performance Materials and Pfizer 
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Chapter Contacts  
Presidentsô Council    Dana Timmons......... 934-4521  

                                            Peggy Baker ............. 983-1482 

                                            Jim Brady.................. 456-5083 

                                            Annelise Reunert ...... 313-1671 

Recording Secretary    Carole Tebay ........... 623-3642 

Corresponding Secretary    Ann Forster ............... 456-4421 

Treasurer    Jim Bradyéééé...456-5083 

Directors at Large    Lucy Duncan ............ 932-4792 

                                            Lillian Mauney .......... 619-9745 

                                            open                                 

Membership    Jan Lloyd .................. 453-1660 

Field Trips    Lucy Duncan ............ 932-4792 

Programs    Larry Goodman ........ 433-5135  

Publicity    Brenda Callaway ...... 968-4516 

Fundraising    open 

Conservation    Barbara Albrecht ...... 384-6696  

Center Committee    Jim Brady ................. 456-5083 

Education    Becky Grass ............. 455-9666 

Outreach    Peggy Baker ............ 982-1482 

Skimmer Co-Editors    Jere French .............. 932-8796 

    Sue Timmons ........... 934-4521 

Web Liaison                        Cheryl Bunch ............ 572-5669 

                                                                    

                        http://www.fmwaudubon.org/   

                             Web Master  Debra Jones           

Francis M. Weston Audubon Society 
P. O. Box 17484 
Pensacola, Florida 32522 
 
RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED 

 about 25% postconsumer waste 

             www.FMWAudubon.org     
 
www.facebook.com/FMWAudubonPensacola 

Peggy Baker 

http://www.fmwaudubon.org/
http://www.fmwaudubon.org/
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